Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, June 13, 2016
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Andrew Cardarelli

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

James O’Brien

Andrew Soliwoda

Absent:

Paula Kibbe 

Administrative Leadership Team:
Scott Knief, Superintendent of Schools

Peter Gray, Asst. Superintendent of Schools
______________________________________________________________________
7:00 P.M.  Scott Knief opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.
RECOGNITIONS:

MHS – 2016 Ralph Salvucci Bridge Competition.  Carver Winners: Kyle Rizzuto and Holly Lauzon were introduced by Dan Ryan and Tony Rota, Advisors to the Robotic Club.  They competed January through April during which time 8811 teams registered to compete.  Carver Ranks 20th in the Nation and 3rd in our state.  They advanced to the final round attaining a standing of 20 of 3317 teams. Kudos to the students and the robotic club! 
CES – My Ideal School Contest winner – Kendall Smith – grade 1 sumitt4ed her drawing to the MSBA My Idea Contest.  Over 2500 drawings were received across the state and Kendall was selected as one of the winners.  Each winner received a prize and attended an awards ceremony at the State House.  Kim Doherty, Kendall’s teacher accompanied the family to Boston for the celebration and also shared at the meeting the illustration submitted by Kendall !  Congratulations!  
I.    Comments from the General Public: None.
II.    Comments from the EAPC:  Scott Knief thanked Donna Ramsay for all her work and dedication to students and best wishes on her retirement.  Mrs. Ramsay introduced the newly elected President, Thomas Pinto.  He stated he looks forward to working with everyone in Carver and continuing the hard work and collaboration accomplished by Mrs. Ramsay and her team. 
III.    Update from Student Advisory and Captains Council: No representatives from Captains Council.  From Stuco: Samantha Santo and Noelle Walton provided the following information: On April 13th, Carver hosted Spring SEMSC conference attended by over 600 students representing 31 high schools in southeastern Massachusetts.  On May 31, student council held elections for new officers.  Voted for 2016/17:  President, Samantha Santos; Vice President, Noelle Walton; Secretary, Kara Yenulevich; Publicity Coordinators, Bella Matterazzo and Brenna Lagerquist; Spirit Coordinators, Jenna Wells and Maggie McCarthy; and Delegates, Torri Dibble and Josh Kennedy.  Upcoming Events:  June 26 volunteering with Fire Department annual clambake, and also Carver Old Home Day and decorate for Back to School Day.  Work is being started for first annual tailgate BBQ and student car show prior to first football game and annual Crusader Fest Community Carnival.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  James O’Brien made a motion to approve regular session minutes of May 9, 2016. Andrew Soliwoda second the motion, Approved.  
V. Communications:  
A.  Side Letters of Agreement/Understanding:  (1) Educator Evaluation System – the intent of the document was adjustment for timelines, three forms were blended to one Educator Plan form; a working group will meet annually to review the educator process. (2) Addition of a Special Education Department Chair at the MHS (stipend position); (3) Addition of stipend extra-curricular advisor positions: Coyote Kids Club Advisors for Kindergarten and Grade 1-2; Coyote Chronicles Newspaper Advisor; and Slam Poet Society Advisor (MHS).  Details of these changes presented to the committee as informational, no vote required.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:  

A.  Personnel Updates:    
Leave: Janelle Holley maternity leave, Elizabeth Goodwin, family leave.


New Hires:  Dillon Antell, Special Education Teacher.
Resignations: Jessica Farias, Kindergarten Teacher.
Transfer:  Pat Tobin to .5 ESL/.5 Reading Specialist; 

Anne Williams to Reading Specialist.

B.  Enrollment:  Private and Home School Information:  A breakdown by grade levels of charter school, private school and school choice enrollment wad shared with the committee.  These data will be updated and shared periodically throughout the upcoming school year. 
C. Technology Deployment – Meredith Cargill presented an update on the plan for the deployment of the Chromebooks.  Through Capital Outlay, we were able to purchase 480 Chromebooks that will be distributed to all teachers at the Middle High School and students in grades 7-9. Insurance options are being evaluated; Chromebooks are being tagged for inventory and assigned to staff members along with pertinent training and acceptable use of Chromebooks.  Ongoing professional development will take place over the summer.  Parents will receive a letter from MHS Principal in August with details about this new technology component for their students. In order to have the ability to operate the Chromebooks, the contract with Comcast was renegotiated from 100 mgbs per second to 300 mgbs.
D.  School Improvement Plans: 
1.  Elementary School – Ruby Maestas highlighted a couple of action steps in each standard.  There is not a huge overhaul from the previous year. 

2.  Middle High School – Janelle Holley presented the improvement plan including professional development offered, increasing vertical collaboration; review advisory program; increase participation with community with meaningful programs, move professional development to offer individualized support (i.e. technology deployment); NEASC 5 year report will be due in June 2017.
E.  Finance & Facilities Update:  Peter Gray reported on facilities:  gym floor bid package has been distributed with bid opening on June 22nd.  Water system – a new well pump/pneumatic air pump was installed eliminating issues with maintain proper water/air levels in storage tank. When DEP came to our district, they highlighted our fields are irrigated from the same source as our drinking water. An option to rectify this will be decided once the final report is received.  The district water is SAFE.  Our entire custodial staff will be attending full day training on June 30 for Right to Know, Blood Borne Pathogens, Asbestos Awareness and Best Cleaning Practices. New traffic patter signs and pavement markings will be installed at Elementary School over the summer to be ready for school opening day. Septic system project at MHS is 100% complete and was very successful. Bid documents will now be prepared for the repurposing of the old waste water treatment plant into a groundskeeper operations center. 
An Analysis of Fiscal Year End balances was distributed to the Committee. Mr. Gray explained based on this analysis, the district will end the year with a positive balance. In order to achieve this balance, Mr. Gray will be recommending the use of the following funds: School Choice - $150,000; Circuit Breaker - $450,000 and Foster Care Revolving Account: $40,000. There is a need to utilize additional funds above what was approved in the FY16 budget due to an increase in special education costs after new students moved into the district after the opening of school in September. It was estimated that the needs of these new students was approximately $300,000 and previously reported to the school committee in the fall of 2015. The good news is that due to district wide savings and due diligence of the special education department to provide appropriate educational opportunities to these students, this cost has been reduced to approximately $140,000. While the need for additional funds is necessary, the ending balances of all three of these accounts (school choice, circuit breaker and foster care) are higher than their beginning balances of FY16. The numbers will be analyzed each week as we approach the end of year. If additional funds are needed over and above the numbers presented in order to end FY16 with a positive balance, Mr. Gray will access the necessary funds from these accounts and report to the School Committee his actions at their next regularly scheduled meeting in August.
F.  MSBA MHS Repair Projects: Scott Knief reported, through discussions with MSBA; the following updates have occurred.  The MSBA is not going to reimburse the cost of the roof; but they will cover replacement of windows and doors. The boiler was original boiler and was not upgraded or expanded for the addition. If feasibility study confirms, we will be fully reimbursed.  We are moving forward to a feasibility and schematic design process.   For accelerated repair projects, our project manager will be randomly selected.  The goal is to move forward with repairs next summer. Mr. O’Brien said he is pleased the project is moving forward and in a collaborative way with the town boards.
G. MSBA School Building Committee Updates: At last meeting, playground equipment discussions were held and in particular items for special needs students.  Also preliminary colors in interior spaces including offices, hallways and classrooms have been discussed, traffic patterns will be planned and supplied to parents/community.  The project is on time and on budget.  
H.  Dream Ride Update:  Scott Knief reported the ride was a valuable and powerful experience for him and Mrs. Schultz and was successfully completed on Sunday, June 12th.  Riders started in Washington, DC and rode over the week returning to Plymouth, MA.  Mr. Knief shared some film footage and stories of their week on the road as well as skype sessions with our students.  The concept is to inspire students to establish goals and dreams and make good healthy decisions to get to those goals. 
VII   Recommendations from Superintendent

A. Recreation Committee Appointment:  The Superintendent recommended the re-appointment of Mary Ross to a position on the committee.  James O’Brien made a motion to approve this appointment, Andrew Soliwoda second.  All in favor.  
B. School Committee Meeting Schedule:  James O’Brien made a motion to accept meeting schedule for 2016-2017 school year as presented.  Andrew Cardarelli, second the motion.  All in favor. 
C. JLCD Administration of Medication: Karen Showan, School Nurse/ Nurse Leader joined Scott Knief in a discussion about the use of Narcan.  This is a first reading of the proposed revision which would add:  For Emergency situations, (a) an epi pen or antihistamine may be administered by trained staff in case of a severe allergic reaction. (b) Naloxone (narcan) may be administered by the school nurse in cases of suspected opioid overdose.  Mr. Soliwoda asked if multiple staff would be trained. The nurse and school resource officer would be the staff who are trained. Substitute nurses would also receive training. Second reading of the policy will be presented in August. 
D. Resolution: Chapter 70 Foundation Budget: James O’Brien made a motion to support the resolution: “that the Carver School Committee called on the Massachusetts Legislature to fully fund and adopt the recommendations of the Foundation Budget Review Commission in the immediate future” (whereas this underfunding means the cost of providing a quality education has increasingly been borne by local communities, most often at the expense of other vital municipal operations). Andrew Cardarelli second the motion.  All in favor.  
E. READS – Board of Directors: James O’Brien made a motion to appoint Scott Knief to READS Board of Directors for FY 17. Andrew Soliwoda second.  All in favor. 
VIII. Reports from School Committee: Question what day graduation should take place, Saturday or Sunday was asked by Andrew Soliwoda.  It has been on Sundays for a number of years and recently moved to Saturday event.  Mr. Knief said it could be reviewed for upcoming year. 
Motion by James O’Brien to adjourn at 9:33 p.m.  Second by Andrew Soliwoda. 
Approved unanimously.  
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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